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The Federal Circuit Historical Society is a not-for-profit
organization founded in 1999 by Jerry Howe, Mary
Jennings, David Kane and Scott Kieff.  It is dedicated to
the preservation and dissemination of the history of the
United States Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit and
its predecessor courts.

The society is working to become the main resource for
historical materials and information about the Federal
Circuit.  It is also working with the court and the Federal
Circuit Bar Association to collect historical materials,
sponsor various research projects, and find space for the
collection it hopes to create.

A few of the current projects underway are described
below.

(a) Oral histories (see the article on the oral histories
project below)

(b) Written history (see the article on the written history
project below)

(c) Preserving documents and records

(d) Website:
www.federalcircuithistoricalsociety.org

Oral Histories Project

The Federal Circuit Historical Society has been actively
conducting interviews of judges of the United States Court
of Appeals for the Federal Circuit, as well as persons who
have contributed significantly to the creation and
development of the Court.  The subjects of the interviews
to date are Judges Giles Rich, Wilson Cowen, Daniel
Friedman, Edward Smith, and Glenn Archer, as well as
George Hutchinson, Clarence Kipps, and Donald Dunner.
Judge Plager is scheduled to have his oral history taken in
the spring of 2004, and Judge Archer will participate in
another session in the spring of 2004 to complete his oral
history.  Future interviews of judges will proceed according
to their seniority and whether they have taken senior
status.  Participation and enthusiasm for the project by the
interviewers and interviewees has been very positive.  Most
interviewees request a second session to tell their full story.

The Society also plans to obtain oral histories for  Judges
Nies and Bennett, both of whom are deceased, by
interviewing panels of their former clerks and other judges
who knew them well.  In addition, we have made initial
contacts to interview Senator Dennis DeConcini and
Representative Robert Kastenmeier, both of whom were
instrumental in proposing and passing the legislation
creating the Federal Circuit.

National Productions provides the videography and
transcript services for each oral history.  The company has
extensive experience with historical documentaries and
has won national awards for its work.  The oral history
project is being administered according to the protocol set
forth by the Federal Judicial Center.  Interviewers and
interviewees execute legal release agreements to deed the
copyright of the oral history transcript and video to the
Historical Society.  Interviewees exercise control over what
portions of the transcript will be made public and at what
time.  Once the legal release agreements have been
executed, the transcripts and video materials are made
available to the public in the Library of the Federal Circuit

Above:  Judge Giles Sutherland Rich, author of the
Patent Act of 1952, served on the Federal Circuit and
its predecessor court since 1956, and was the oldest
sitting judge in the nation until his death in 1999 at the
age of 95.
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The Honorable Pauline Newman, Circuit Judge of the
Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit, begins the
Federal Circuit Historical Society dinner with a toast to
the Chief Justice of the United States.

according to the terms set by the interviewee.  These
materials are available for scholarly research and will
serve as the bases for additional historical works about the
Federal Circuit.

Society Receives Fairleigh Dickinson Foundation
grant

The Fairleigh Dickinson Jr. Foundation, a charitable
organization based in Roseland, New Jersey, recently
awarded the Society a grant of $30,000 to support the
oral histories project.  The Fairleigh Dickinson Foundation
has been a generous supporter of the Society, having
awarded the Society $45,000 several years ago.

Written        History       Project

We are commissioning a comprehensive written history
of the court and its history, to be presented in readable,
coffee-table type book.  We expect the focus of the
history will begin in the 1950’s, when several judges
joined the predecessor courts (the Court of Customs
and Patent Appeals, and the Court of Claims), and
continue through the tenure of Chief Judge Markey,
which ended in 1990.  Our plan is to seek out and
retain a well-qualified historian to undertake this work
over a several year period.  This project is being
supported in part by various law firms interested in the
work of the Society.

Foundational        Dinner

The Society celebrated its founding with a dinner at the
historic Dolley Madison House, now part of the Federal
Circuit’s facilities, on the evening of September 19,
2003.  Among other things, the dinner was arranged to
recognize the contributions toward the commissioning
of the written history of the Federal Circuit. Despite the
Washington hurricane that had swept through the day
before, 65 hardy souls attended.  The dinner was
hosted by the Honorable Judge Pauline Newman, and
included toasts to the President, the Chief Justice, and
the Chief Judge, with entertainment by harpist Barbara
Seidman, soloist Henry Brown, and pianist Rendell
Sheet,  who  got  the  crowd   on  its  feet   with rousing
renditions of historical and patriotic songs, including
“Shenandoah” and “God Bless the U.S.A.”

The dinner will become an annual event this year.  We
Society’s second Annual Dinner will be Friday, October
22, 2004, at the Dolley Madison House.

Society obtains        NASA       commemorative       p laque

Among its many distinguished historical periods, the
Dolley Madison House served from December 1958 to
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Copy of the design for the Mercury capsule from the
patent awarded to inventors M. A. Faget, A. J. Meyer,
Jr. R. G. Chilton, W. S. Blanchard, Jr., A. B. Kehlet, J.
B. Hammack, and C. C. Johnson, Jr., similar to the
blueprint presented to the Federal Circuit.

November 1961 as the first headquarters of the
National Aeronautics and Space Administration.  The
building was transformed into a beehive of activity
during NASA’s formative “Mercury Era.”  This is where
America’s first seven astronauts were introduced to the
world on April 9, 1959, in an electric scene captured in
the Hollywood film, “The Right Stuff.”   

Commemorating that incomparable time period, the
Society has been given is an enlarged reproduction of
the original blueprint of the Mercury capsule (dated
June 24, 1958).  The bell-shaped structure -- which
was to serve as the basic design for the Mercury,
Gemini, and Apollo spacecraft -- was the invention of
Dr. Maxime Faget.  Among others, he was aided by his
close collaborator Caldwell (“CC”) Johnson, the
draftsman of this blueprint.  The Engineering Director of
NASA’s Johnson Space Center, Max Faget was
awarded U.S. Patent Number 3,093,346 for this
invention.  In May 2003, he was inducted into the
National Inventors Hall of Fame, taking his rightful
position aside Thomas Edison and other giants of
American science and technology.  Upon his induction,
it was said that “Faget single-handedly jump-started the
American space program in the late 1950s.”

In recognition of their friend and colleague Max Faget,
this reproduction is a gift to the Federal Circuit Historical
Society from Joseph P. Allen, David H. Langstaff, and
Jerald S. Howe, Jr.  The Society plans to present the
blueprint to the court to be displayed in the Dolley
Madison House.

Annual        Meet ing

The Society’s annual meeting will be a luncheon buffet
on Saturday, June 26, 2004, at the Broadmoor in
Colorado Springs, during the Federal Circuit Bar
Association Bench and Bar conference. The meeting
will include a historical presentation.  John F.
Witherspoon of Washington, D.C. will speak on "A brief
history of the United States Court of Customs and
Patent Appeals.”

Commit tees

The Society hopes to begin organizing committees.  The
Society will soon have the following committees:

(1) Oral Histories
(2) Written History
(3) History of the Court of Customs and Patent

Appeals
(4) History of the Court of Federal Claims
(5) History of the Court of Appeals for Veterans’

Claims
(6) History of the Merit Systems Protection Board
(7) History of the Court of International Trade
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(8) Conferences and Educational Programs
(9) Membership
(10) Newsletter/publications
(11) Web site
(12) Foundational Dinner

Membership

We now have more than 60 members.  If you know
anyone who is interested, please encourage them to join.
Dues are $25.00 per year.  An application form is
available on our website.

New website

The Society has a new look for its website, including basic
information about the Society, an application to become a
member, and links to Society publications.  Please visit it
at www.federalcircuithistoricalsociety.org.

Articles and editor wanted

We hope this newsletter will become a quarterly
publication, and that someday it will include substantive
articles of historical significance.  If you are interested
in helping out as editor of this newsletter, or have
articles or notices for the newsletter, please contact
Philip Swain, Foley Hoag LLP, 155 Seaport Boulevard,
Boston, MA  02210-2600, (617) 832-1150; fax (617)
832-7000 ;  e - m a i l  pswain@foleyhoag.com.


